BOARD OF SELECTMEN

PLYMOUTH, MASSACHUSETTS

November 30, 2004

The Selectmen held their weekly meeting on Tuesday, November 30, 2004, 7:00 p.m. at the Town Hall, 11 Lincoln Street:    

Present:
Kenneth A. Tavares, Chairman


David F. Malaguti, Vice Chairman 

Richard J. Quintal, Jr.



Anthony R. Schena

Mark D. Sylvia, Acting Town Manager 

TOWN MANAGER’S REPORT

FY06 Budget – Mr. Sylvia announced that Bruce Miller, Director of Finance, would be passing out the FY06 recommended budget.  He thanked Department Heads, Division heads and staff for putting the budget together. 

Mr. Sylvia announced that Joe Ritz, Harbor Master, has been selected to serve on the Boston area Maritime Security Committee.  The function of the Boston area Maritime Security Committee is to:

A.
Identify and detail the operational status of resources within the Boston zone that are available to respond to consequences of maritime security.

B.
Develop strategies to aid the various ports within the Boston zone in recovering from the consequences of maritime security incidents.

C.
Provide recommendations for changes and/or updates of the security plans with respect to the consequence management response assets and strategies.

D.
Align all levels of the Boston zone maritime security response organization to ensure the capability to efficiently and effectively work together using a regional approach to domestic incident management.

Appointment – Mr. Sylvia also announced that Dinah O’Brien, Director of Community Resources, has been appointed as the Public Library Association’s representative to the American Library Association 21st Century Literacy Tool Kit Special Committee. Mr. Sylvia explained that this committee will create a dynamic tool kit to “put a face” on 21st Century Literacy by developing a comprehensive tool kit that will enable librarians to be informed advocates for 21st century literacies.  The “tool kit” will reach out to constituencies within and beyond the library by gathering relevant information and best practices and making these resources available to the widest possible audience.

LICENSES

Vehicle for Hire (New)

One vehicle for hire business permit:

Seabreeze Taxi

429 Court Street

LICENSES (continued)

Tahssin Moussalli and Ashraf El Sammak 

Former owner was Dan Rowan

Applying for two Vehicle for Hire Licenses (Taxi)

Applying for five Vehicle for Hire Operator Licenses 

(New)

Houssam Moussalli

1278A Washington Street

Weymouth

(Renewal)

Ashraf El Sammak

429 Court Street

(Renewal)

Joseph Palingo

24 David Road

(Renewal)

Tahssin Moussalli

149 Main Street

Driving Records and Background checks show no basis for denial.

Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to approve the above licenses and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 4-0 approved.

One Day Wine and Malt License

Plymouth Philharmonic Orchestra, 16 Court Street is requesting a one-day wine and malt license for December 11, 2004 from 8:00 p.m. to 10:00 p.m. and December 12, 2004 from 3:00 p.m. to 5:00 p.m. for the Holiday Pops concert to be held at Memorial Hall.

Liquor Liability is in place and professional bartenders will be serving the alcohol.

Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to approve the above licenses and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 4-0 approved.

Lodging House Renewals

Meadowview

204 Sandwich Street

Colonial House Inn

207 Sandwich Street

LICENSES (continued)

Sandpiper Inn

205 Taylor Avenue

Corporation of Ryder Home for Old People

54 Russell Street

Issuance of the above licenses is subject to submission of all renewal paperwork.

Liquor License Renewals


Annual All Alcohol Club
Annual All Alcohol Package 


Store


Guiseppe Garibaldi Club
Rogers Supermarket, Inc., d/b/a


Unity Club of Plymouth MA
Luke's Super Liquors


Young America Club, Inc.
Pioppi's Package Store, Inc., 


Pioppi's


Seaside Club of Plymouth, MA


Karagosian Corp., d/b/a


Plymouth Lodge of Elks #1476 
Plymouth Liquors


White Cliffs Community Assoc. 
Sharon F. Sorcenelli, d/b/a


White Cliffs Country Club
Cedarville Wine & Spirits


John Alden Sportsman's Club, 
Joseph Perry's Market, Inc., 


Perry's Market


Plymouth Yacht Club Company


Catorima, Inc., d/b/a


Christoforo Columbo Club, Inc.
Pilgrim Wine & Spirit


Plymouth Country Club, Inc., 
Annual All Alcohol Restaurant


Plymouth Country Club


Annual All Alcohol 
Cabbyshack, Inc., d/b/a


Commercial Club
Cabbyshack


Freskoe LLC, d/b/a
Plymouth Colonial Restaurant 


On The Rocks


Annual All Alcohol Inn
Sodexho Operations, LLC d/b/a


Creative Gourmet (Accomack 


John Carver Inn, Inc., d/b/a
American Trading Corp., d/b/a


John Carver Inn
China Pilgrim Restaurant


Annual All Alcohol Package 
GLBR, Inc. d/b/a


Store
The Colonial Tavern


Cross Brothers, Inc., d/b/a
Riptides, LLC, d/b/a


North Plymouth Liquor Mart
Riptides Bar & Grill


Mayflower Package Store, Inc.
Maclyn Corp., d/b/a


South Street Package Store, 
Arthur's Restaurant


Mayflower Food and Spirits
UR of Plymouth MA, LLC d/b/a


Pizzeria Uno Chicago Grill

LICENSES (continued)

Dennis John McNicholas, d/b/a


Plaza Package Store
The Black Raspberry Pub, LLC 


The Black Raspberry Pub


Annual All Alcohol Restaurant
Annual All Alcohol Restaurant 

   License
License


Maggie's Pub, Inc., d/b/a
Sodexho Operations, LLC d/b/a


Galway Pub
Creative Gourmets


Oriental Restaurant  
Annual All Alcohol Veterans 


Ming Dynasty
Club


Ernie's, Inc.
Plymouth Memorial Post VFW 


Run of the Mill, Inc., d/b/a
Annual Wine and Malt 


Run of the Mill Tavern
Package Store


Richard's Black Orchid, Inc., 
Syeda H. Chawdhury, d/b/a


Isaac's
Tedeschis #329


A. Charles Caranci, Jr. d/b/a
Verc Enterprises, Inc. d/b/a


Eagles Nest Restaurant and 
Verc Exxon


Nicole M. DiGiusto, d/b/a
Annual Wine and Malt 


Restaurant


Carmen's Café Nicole


T.K. Inc.
Long Pond Pizza Factory 


A. Charles Caranci, Jr., d/b/a
First VCH Corporation, d/b/a


Squirrel Run Country Club at 
Lobster Hut


Waverly Oaks Golf Club, Inc.
Manomet Blues, LLC d/b/a


Sweet Lemons


Sam Diego's East, Inc., d/b/a


Sam Diego's Mexican Cookery 
Annual Wine and Malt 


Restaurant with Cordials and 


Sodexho Operations, LLC d/b/a
Martha's Galley, Inc.


Creative Gourmet (Peabody 


Tavares Hospitality, Inc., d/b/a


Simon's


East Bay Grille, Inc. d/b/a


East Bay Grille


Jamie's of Plymouth, Inc., d/b/a


Jamie's Grille and Pub


Micki's Tavern, Inc., d/b/a


Kevin Ryan's Pub


Nocera Restaurant Group, Inc., 


Café Strega

Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to approve the above Lodging House Renewal licenses and Liquor License Renewals.  Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 4-0 approved.

ADMINISTRATIVE NOTES

Gift - A gift will be accepted in the amount of $4,800.00 from Entergy to the Harbor Master’s Office.  The money was garnered through Entergy’s open grant program and will be used for a new t-top for one of the patrol boats. 

Minutes – The minutes of November 9, 2004 were approved.  Selectman Schena moved to approve and Vice Chairman Malaguti seconded.  Voted 4-0 approved. The minutes of November 16, 2004 were approved 3-0-1 on a motion from Selectman Schena and seconded by Vice Chairman Malaguti.  Selectman Quintal abstained, as he was not present at that meeting.
Dog Hearing – The following order will be placed on the dogs owned by H. Kolb:

A. Left in the house when the owner is not home

B. Between the hours of 7:00 p.m. and 7:00 a.m. if the dogs bark at anytime while outside, they are to be brought in the house immediately 

C. Between the hours of 7:00 a.m. and 7:00 p.m. if the dogs bark continuously for five minutes or longer, they are to be brought in the house immediately

Dog Hearing – The dog owned by M. Donovan is ordered permanently restrained.  In addition, the dog will be required to successfully complete a certified behavior and training program.  A status hearing will be convened in 60 days to review the progress of said training and to determine if further action is required.

Airport Special Act – The Board approved the amendments proposed by Senate Council 

relative to the Airport Special Act which was approved at the April Special 

Town Meeting.  The Airport had reviewed the amendments and has no

objections.

Senior Tax Relief – The Board petitioned Massachusetts General Court for a special act authorizing the Town to allow certain tax relief measures for senior citizens, and to further authorize the General Court to make clerical or editorial changes of form only to the bill, unless the Board of Selectmen approves the amendments to the bill before enactment by the General Court, and to authorize the Board of Selectmen to approve amendments, which shall be within the scope of the general public objectives of the petition.

Tax Classification Information – Bruce Miller, Finance Director wanted to notify the residents that typically tax information could be obtained on website but due to technical difficulties they will have to come to Town Hall to obtain it.

PUBLIC HEARING – CENTRAL TRANSPORTATION

Chairman Tavares said that the Board and Town are facing two issues regarding this hearing.  The first issue has been the failure of Central Transportation to comply with regulations.  Chairman Tavares stated that the areas of livery and taxi aren’t entirely clear and we could make our own regulations as to taxi and livery.  Chairman Tavares mentioned that there difference insurance rate which results in tens of thousands of dollars.  Mr. Tavares asked “If we issue livery licenses overall, what have we done to the general public?”  Mr. Tavares stated that other companies have been in full compliance and only one has not been in compliance.  It is not fair to the other companies and if this company refuses to comply, then punishment has to fit the crime.  Vice Chairman Malaguti said we have two separate entities—a livery service that you hire 

PUBLIC HEARING – CENTRAL TRANSPORTATION (continued)

to go to patriots game and then you have a taxi business.  They are two entirely different animals.  Mr. Sylvia then deferred the conversation to Mr. Reich.  

Mr. Reich responded that these statements and questions are all good.  He mentioned that the Town’s current regulations mirror what state says.  He also mentioned that the State Registry of Motor Vehicles makes a distinction between taxi and livery.  Mr. Reich stated that Livery is the concept of vehicle available on contractual basis that comes to door and takes you to a specific event.  He noted that a taxi has metered rates drives you on a non-contractual basis and usually includes short-term transportation and the ability to be hailed.   He mentioned that insurance companies make the same kind of distinction because they recognize different levels of risk. Mr. Reich mentioned that you must properly idenitfy business purpose to make a claim legitimate.  He reiterated that the Town’s regulations mirror the State's regulations.  He stated that there is a clear distinction between taxi and livery. 

Selectman Schena asked what is the potential abuse to public.  Mr. Sylvia said a taxi fee is established per mile while another concern is that if there have a blending then there is the concern that the vehicle will not be hailed.  The vehicle needs to be fully identifiable if it is a taxi for the purposes of safety. 

Mr. Lloyd Rosenberg, attorney for the Central, started out by saying that the Gappas haven’t deliberately disrespected the Board or the Town. He stated that the company has been in business for over 50 years but the Gappas have owned it for 20 years.  He stated that before this they never had any complaints. He stated that they have many elderly clients who have been loyal for many years.  He stated that there is one flaw with town’s livery definition vs. taxi definition.  He stated that the public would better served in their cars because they have additional coverage. He doesn’t understand why have we gone to a definition where we made a livery vehicle a limousine service.  Mr. Rosenberg asked if we could perhaps “grandfather” central in regards to the new regulations.

Mr. Reich responded that we have not said that they have skirted them to detriment of passengers, but rather they have not adhered to our regulations.  Mr. Reich stated that they are foregoing a greater insurance cost while other competitors are adhering to regulations.  He stated that we can not “grandfather” because there is a safety issue and with public health we should look forward not backward when this is concerned. Mr. Reich responded that the State deems what is necessary for insurance coverage and we can’t tell how insurance companies will see it.

Selectman Schena had issues with getting the public possibly into a car that is not marked properly and also with the public possibly getting cheated with pricing.  He stated that he was not ready to proceed with hearing until he gets more information. 

Vice Chairman Malaguti responded that there are two distinct types of business operation here and you have to adjust your rates according to business rates.  He sees a distinct difference between livery and taxi companies. 

Mr. Rosenberg stated that their renewal hasn’t been issued yet and asked if the Town would offer a renewal.  Selectman Quintal is not in favor for issuing their license for 2005.  He stated that he knows the difference between getting a ride to Perry’s and bringing his daughter to her wedding.  Selectman Quintal asked how many licenses we have issued.  Lisa Johnson, licensing secretary responded that the Town has granted seven (7) licenses. 

PUBLIC HEARING – CENTRAL TRANSPORTATION (continued)

Chairman Tavares would like to see Counsel and Mr. Rosenberg and one of the other companies sit down and really look at this. Selectman Schena moved to continue and Vice Chairman Malaguti seconded the motion.  Voted 4-0 to continue until December 14, 2004. 

TASKFORCE FOR THE HOMELESS

Connie Melahoures, Taskforce member, responded that there are approximately 30 homeless people in Plymouth and 12-15 of them are homeless and on the streets.  She responded that some are just homeless because they do not have enough money or they are mentally ill.  She stated that some are living in cars, tents, and cemeteries. She stated that two years ago Christ Church took on homeless for the winter.  And, then a safe haven was established on Court Street but it fell through. Now they are back to square one with no place for the homeless.  Their short-term goal is to find places to house them for the winter.  They have tried to get as many churches as possible to participate and presently they now have four (4) churches finalizing the process. 

Mr. Alan Bert, licensed social worker, has been working with homeless for 10 years doing workshops. He stated that he has learned that the assumption isn’t true that we have to take care of ourselves and that we should take care of each other.  He stated that there is no money for the homeless and that they are not just shadowy, scary people.   


Ms. Melahoures said their long-term goal would be to find permanent space for the homeless.  She asked the Selectmen if they should come across a facility for this purpose to please let them know.  She also asked the Selectmen to please support community preservation funds for the purpose of affordable housing.  She stated that this task force is serious and will be here for a long time. 

Vice Chairman Malaguti asked if they accept donations.  Ms. Melahoures responded that they certainly would and that you would make the check out to Christ Church and in the memo portion of the check write “Taskforce for the Homeless.” 

Selectman Schena stated that this is also an important time during holidays and that donations can be used during this holiday season. He stated it was very important for the community to get involved. 

Chairman Tavares thanked the Taskforce for coming this evening and for all their hard work and dedication.

OLD BUSINESS/LETTERS/NEW BUSINESS

Water Pocket – Vice Chairman Malaguti responded that there is now a water pocket on Westerly Road where a paving job was done a year ago.  He asked that the DPW correct this. 

Drainage – Vice Chairman Malaguti stated that there is an overflow drainage ditch near Clear Pond Apartments where road water has carried sand through and now clear pond is not draining properly. 

Washboard – Selectman Quintal stated that there is a washboard situation in front of the North Plymouth Fire Station.

OLD BUSINESS/LETTERS/NEW BUSINESS (continued)

Nelson Street – Vice Chairman Malaguti asked if the Town Manager’s office is handling the letter from Mr. Milmore in regards to the Nelson Street Concession.  Mr. Sylvia responded that they were.

Split tax rate – Selectman Schena wanted to make sure that Bruce Miller, Finance Director, would discuss the split tax rate at the budget hearings.

Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to adjourn the meeting and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 4-0 adjourned.

Lisa Conroy, Clerk
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